NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

17 APRIL 2003
NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS SITE
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:50 a.m., Thursday, April 17, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Vice President Dave Baland at 8:50 a.m., Thursday, April 17, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, James Miyagishima, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch (departed at 2:10 p.m.) and Brian Quintana (departed at 12:05 p.m.) via telephone.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager, and Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that this is her first meeting as a Regent.  This is a new role even though she has been connected to the school for over 23 years and has had family connected with the school for a very long time.  Stated that she is excited to be a member of the Board of Regents and is looking forward to working with everyone to ensure that NMSVH continues to provide quality programs and services to the children who are blind and visually impaired in the State of New Mexico.  
James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning and expressed his pleasure at being in attendance.

Katherine Ingold – wished everyone a good morning.  She welcomed Alicia McAninch to the Board of Regents.  Stated that she enjoyed the article in our local paper, written by Ron Later, about the NMSVH Orientation & Mobility program.  She stated that she enjoys seeing that kind of positive publicity.  She stated that she represented the Board of Regents at Charlie Lee’s funeral.  Mr. Lee’s widow, Jean Lee, was on the NMSVH Board of Regents for approximately 20 years.  She stated that she felt that it was appropriate that the Board of Regents be represented during the funeral.  

Dave Baland – welcomed Alicia McAninch to the Board of Regents.  He stated that the Board is relatively new except for Katherine Ingold and Brian Quintana but will try to work together to lead the school in the right direction.  

Brian Quintana – congratulated Alicia McAninch on her appointment to the Board of Regents.  Stated that he is looking forward to her input, ideas, and expertise.  Stated that he heard that the Braille Accessibility Act for New Mexico has passed.  He hopes that everything is put into place in New Mexico as rapidly as possible so that the students of New Mexico benefit from the act without significant delay.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no significant revisions to the agenda.  The Board accepted the agenda as presented.

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of February 28, 2003.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  The Board accepted the minutes as presented.
C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that Linda Lyle, Retha Coburn, and herself attended a State Board of Education meeting recently where they presented to the Educator Quality Committee.  She stated that the State Special Education Director, Mr. Sam Howarth was in attendance and was vocal in opposition of TVI licensure in the State of New Mexico.  She wanted to ensure that the Board of Regents is aware of this opposition.  When TVI licensure is presented for public comment it will be very important that a strong support group has been formed in favor of the TVI licensure.  Dave Baland asked for the reasoning behind Mr. Howarth’s opposition of TVI licensure in New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that in the 1980’s the State of New Mexico had specialty area licensures.  Since then a shift has been made away from specialty area licensures to generic special education licensure.  She stated that she feels Mr. Howarth is concerned that recruitment will make it difficult to bring in specialized teachers in all of the specialty areas.  He may also be concerned that other specialty schools in the state, such as the NM School for the Deaf will also approach the State Department of Education for specialty licensures.  She stated that it is her opinion that the State of New Mexico needs to move toward specialty licensures.  New Mexico is one of only two states who only have generic special education licensure.  The other 48 states have specialty area licensures.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. James Ball, Director, Department of Education Professional Licensure Unit continues to be supportive of specialty area licensures.  He stated that licensure experiences pendulum swings.  New Mexico had specialty area licensures in the 1980’s, went to generic special education licensure, and should now begin a shift back to specialty area licensure.  Linda Lyle stated that she finds it interesting that IDEA already says that children need to have the support needed to succeed.  It is difficult to imagine how the State of New Mexico is not already in trouble for not having a TVI licensure.  IDEA calls for programming that is appropriate.  It is very difficult to provide appropriate programs without teachers with the appropriate expertise.  Vice President Baland stated he feels that generic special education licensed teaching staff may have a general understanding of blindness or visual impairment but do not have enough expertise to provide an appropriate education to blind or visually impaired students.  He stated that he does understand the recruitment concerns but there is a definite need for TVI licensure in the State of New Mexico.  Recruitment is an issue that will simply need to be addressed.  Vice President Baland asked what the Board of Regents can do to support the pursuit of TVI licensure in the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is going to speak with Dr. Ball to determine the best strategy regarding this issue.  She will then report back to the Board on how they can support the effort.  She stated that in New Mexico there is support for high incident disabilities but not low incident disabilities such as visual impairment or deafness.  Brian Quintana asked if the success of obtaining TVI licensure in the State of New Mexico relies solely with Mr. Sam Howarth.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the final decision does not rest with Mr. Sam Howarth.  She stated that she feels that the State Board of Education will listen to his opinion, since he is the State Director of Special Education, but a large pro-TVI licensure constituency will certainly have an impact.  Superintendent Jennings reported that Retha Coburn and herself recently attended a Commission on Higher Education meeting where they presented and received approval for a $1 million capital outlay project that will help renovate Sacramento and Garrett dorms HVAC and address some ADA and safety issues.  Construction on this project will begin the end of June 2003.  Brian Quintana asked how long the project would take to complete.  Retha Coburn stated that the project is estimated to take two to three months.  She stated that Sacramento dorm will be completed before Garrett dorm is started.  This will allow us to have Sacramento dorm ready before the beginning of the new school year.  If necessary we will be able to house all students in Sacramento dorm until Garrett dorm is completed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that during the Commission on Higher Education meeting she also learned more information regarding the education requirements for Teachers Assistants (TAs) as a result of the No Child Left Behind Act.  She stated that the federal mandate from the No Child Left Behind Act only requires TAs to obtain 48 credit hours, an associate’s degree, successfully pass a test, or present and receive approval of a portfolio.  They are all options.  These requirements are for TAs at Title I schools.  NMSVH is not a Title I school so does not currently fall under this mandate.  She stated that with the reauthorization of IDEA it is anticipated that all TAs will be required to meet this mandate so we will continue to encourage our TAs to further their education in preparation for the day that all schools in the state fall under these mandates.  At this time the mandates are not a requirement for NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that in order to assist our staff with furthering their education we have done a great deal of work with The Hadley School for the Blind which offers free tuition distance education.  They have agreed to allow our staff to enroll in Hadley courses.  They currently have four programs in different areas of blindness.  The Technical Vocational Institute (TVI) in Albuquerque and New Mexico State University Alamogordo (NMSUA) are also going to work with NMSVH to have staff enroll in college level courses and have the Hadley courses count for college credits. We are very excited about these arrangements because it will also allow our dorm staff to take Hadley courses and still move along the pay scale.  We currently have three levels for Residential Life, Level 1, Level 2, and Level 3.  Level 1 is dorm staff with no degree, Level 2 are dorm staff with 30 credit hours or 6 Hadley courses, and Level 3 are dorm staff with an associate’s degree or 12 Hadley courses.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is excited about the para-professional training that is being offered to NMSVH employees.  She stated that para-professional training has been a passion of hers and is excited to hear of the partnership that NMSVH has established with The Hadley School for the Blind.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for her hard work on this collaboration. 
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

In addition to the Personnel Report Veronica Gallegos provided the Board with an overview of the benefits that are provided to NMSVH employees.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Veronica Gallegos has done an incredible job researching available benefits and saving NMSVH money while at the same time providing exceptional employee benefits.   Veronica Gallegos stated that we have had nothing but positive feedback from the staff on our benefits package.  There were no additional comments or questions.  The Board accepted the Personnel Report as presented.
B. Monthly Investment Report – February & March 2003.
Retha Coburn apologized for the March Investment Report being submitted as a supplemental.  The State Investment Council does not provide NMSVH with the information that is needed to complete the Investment Report until the 15th of each month.  Administration has a strong desire to provide the Board with the most current reports.  In order to accomplish this it was necessary to provide the March Investment report as a supplemental.  Retha Coburn stated that when you compare the February and March Investment Reports you can see that the market is continuing its fluctuation.  We did experience a half million dollar decrease to the market value of our portfolio.  However, in March we realized an almost $49,000 increase to the market value of our portfolio.  Unfortunately the fluctuations are not equal.  Vice President Baland stated it is still his intention to work with Retha Coburn on the development of a comprehensive investment policy for NMSVH.  He anticipates that this policy will be ready for the Board’s review as part of the May 2003 agenda.  He stated that it is his opinion that the State Investment Council does a good job managing our portfolio.  Our current portfolio is conservative.  The market has been poor and everyone hopes that the market will turn around so that we stop experiencing losses.  He stated that at this time NMSVH has no significant worries regarding its portfolio.  There were no additional comments or questions.  The Board accepted the Monthly Investment Reports as presented.
C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – February and March 2003.
Retha Coburn stated that several months ago the Board decided that monthly detailed budget/expense reports were not necessary.  It was their decision to provide a detailed report at least quarterly with cumulative reports in between.  With our six week meeting schedule it works out that every-other budget/expense report is detailed.  On this agenda February 2003 is presented as a detailed report and March 2003 is presented as a cumulative.  Retha Coburn stated that NMSVH has a management team that is dedicated to providing quality programs while staying under the budget that has been approved by the Board of Regents.  She stated that the March 2003 cumulative report reflects that as of March 31st we are 9 months into the twelve months of the fiscal year (75%), however our total expenditure level is at 65%.  This shows that the dedication of our management team has allowed us to stay under budget by 10%.  We do have three months left in this fiscal year but we are anticipating that we will come in under budget.  Alicia McAninch noted that some of the line items do reflect spending in excess of the budget.  She asked if there is any concern regarding those overages?  Retha Coburn stated that some of the departments spend more money at the beginning and middle of the fiscal year, and less at the end, which balances out their budgets by the end of the fiscal year.  There were no additional comments or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the budget adjustments as reflected in the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report for February and March 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheets, February 28, 2003 and March 31, 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for February 28, 2003 and March 31, 2003.  She stated that these balance sheets are a requirement of the Fiscal Watch Program adopted by the State of New Mexico.  The Fiscal Watch Program consists of several procedures that were put into place by the Commission on Higher Education to increase accountability within state government.  One important aspect of the Fiscal Watch Program is the recognition of several different levels of accountability beginning at the Finance Department’s level and extending up to the Board of Regent’s level.  The Commission on Higher Education feels that the most important level of accountability is at the Board of Regent’s level.  This is why the Commission on Higher Education requires balance sheet reports to the Board and asks that a member of the Board of Regents signs off on the reports.  Katherine Ingold has been designated by the Board as signer.  Her signature attests that NMSVH’s administration is providing the financial information that the Board of Regents needs to determine the financial stability of the school.  The Balance Sheets for February 28, 2003 and March 31, 2003 were accepted as presented.
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:30 a.m. to 11:38 a.m., April 17, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m., Thursday, April 17, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Gallegos (all), Dr. Jackie Wood (for Confidential Student Information only), Mr. Derek Brooks, NM Risk Management (for Limited Personnel Issues only), and Mr. Rich Olson, Hinkle, Hensley, Shanor & Martin, L.L.P. (for Limited Personnel Issues only).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:38 a.m., Thursday, April 17, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch - aye.

IX. Major Focus – Early Childhood Programs Expansion
Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that Retha Coburn and herself had an opportunity to meet with Commissioner Patrick H. Lyons, NM State Land Office who is a parent of a student on our main campus.  Commissioner Lyons is very supportive of NMSVH and offered to assist us in identifying possible sites for the new ECP.  Commissioner Lyons stated that if NMSVH can find a piece of land that we are interested in he would be willing to explore the possibility of trading our current site on Truman Street for the new site.  Will Gleason from the State Land Office toured Superintendent Jennings, Linda Lyle and Retha Coburn to possible sites in the Albuquerque metro area.  A lot of the sites are not accessible to the main freeways so the commute times would be excessive.  Another difficulty with some of the available sites is that they are not developed, and there is no guarantee that the sites would ever be developed.  A suitable site for the ECP has not been found. Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH will continue to work closely with the NM State Land Office to identify a suitable site, and Commissioner Lyons has agreed to watch for possible sites.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is hoping to have a site identified, and architectural plans developed before the June 2003 CHE meeting so that she can present a proposal for their consideration.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a suitable site has been identified in Journal Park but she is unable to provide specifics at this time.  Linda Lyle is checking with the listing realtor for specifics and price.  Estimates are that it will cost $5.00 per square foot, and appears to cover 4 to 5 acres.  Retha Coburn introduced Mr. Gregg Hartman of The Design Group, our contract architect, who addressed preliminary plans for the new ECP facility.  Mr. Hartman discussed his preliminary plans for the ECP facility.  His vision of a functional facility consists of a 4 pod design that will house the administrative functions of the ECP with 3 spokes off of the central pod that will house the different programs offered.  This type of design emphasizes the importance of security and allows rapid controlled access to all spaces by support staff and nursing staff. Total square footage would be approximately 40,000. The benefit of this type of design is that it can be built in phases if total funding is not immediately available, with minimal disruption to other areas.  Administrative spaces could also be phased and staff would be housed in portable office space.  Mr. Hartman provided a copy of the preliminary plan to those in attendance.  Retha Coburn stated that the preliminary plan that has been presented by Mr. Hartman will be presented to the Board on the May 2003 agenda in a more formal and complete manner for the Board’s approval before submission to CHE as a request for funding.  She stated that she is optimistic that CHE will endorse this project and forward it on to the State Legislature for consideration under a GO Bond.  Alicia McAninch complimented the preliminary plan that was presented by Mr. Hartman.  She stated that she feels that Linda Lyle and her staff are very qualified to assist Mr. Hartman in the design of the new ECP facility.  Mr. Hartman stated that Linda Lyle and her staff have been instrumental in the development of the specifications needed for this project.
Retha Coburn stated that another project that she would like to brief the Board on is the renovation of the library space that is designed to allow the main campus library to return to the Watkins Education Building.  She stated that NMSVH did not receive the $2.8 million funding for Phase II of our Facilities Master Plan this year.  Mr. Hartman was asked to develop a plan that would allow renovation from our reserve funds, or other funding as directed by the Superintendent and the Board.  Mr. Hartman stated that he has reviewed the reports from the State Fire Marshal regarding the library space in the Watkins Education Building.  He stated that it was his goal to provide a “real world” library that met all of the building codes, fire codes, and State Fire Marshal concerns, while at the same time realizing that the school serves students with multiple disabilities.  He stated that it is his opinion that it would be easy to achieve getting the library back into the space on the second floor of the Watkins Education Building and would provide a space that would be inviting to the students and encourage literacy.  The space in the Watkins Education Building is an excellent space for a library with good accessibility through the elevator or the large north and south open stairwells.  Relocation of the library to any other building on the campus would cause a tremendous ripple effect campus-wide and would have an impact on almost every building.  Mr. Hartman presented a preliminary drawing that indicated renovations that are minor in nature that would satisfy any concerns that the State Fire Marshal may have had.  He stated that the entire Watkins Education Building would have to have a fire prevention sprinkler system installed, which would be the largest part of the project and would satisfy 90% of the State Fire Marshal’s concerns.  The cost estimate to renovate the Watkins Education Building is approximately $68,000.  Alicia McAninch expressed her pleasure at hearing a plan that will allow the library to be relocated back to the Watkins Education Building.  She stated that the library was always a great space and it broke her heart to see it moved out of the education building.  Retha Coburn asked if it was the desire of the Board to allow Mr. Hartman to develop a formal plan for the renovation using FY04 capital outlay budget funding.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would personally like to see the library relocated back to the second floor of the Watkins Education Building as soon as possible.  All members of the Board agreed to allow Mr. Hartman to develop a formal plan for the renovation of the Watkins Education Building that would allow the permanent relocation of the main campus library to the second floor library space.  
X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Employee Tuition Waiver.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Employee Tuition Assistance that was completed with the assistance of Reta Jones, Past President, NMSVH Board of Regents.  Mrs. Jones has had experience with tuition assistance programs with companies that she has worked for and with and expressed concern about the revision to this policy that was presented to the Board in February 2003.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the policy that is presented to the Board during this meeting is an excellent document that clearly outlines the tuition assistance program while providing protection to NMSVH.  She stated that the section that addressed State Department of Education required coursework was removed from the policies because it is currently only required for Title I schools.  Teacher’s Assistants who want to begin working towards their Associate’s Degree so that they meet the requirements of the IDEA when it becomes mandatory for our school may do so under this presented policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that another concern that was expressed by the Board in February was that the policy did not contain a cap to what the school would pay.  This revision clearly states that the amount of educational training funds reimbursed by NMSVH shall be a maximum of $1,500 per fiscal year; and not exceed $750 for any college semester.  Vice President Baland stated that the presented policy contains the stipulation that courses and degree programs must be related to the NMSVH present or anticipated future needs.  Who would determine whether the courses or degree program meets that stipulation?  Superintendent Jennings stated that Human Resources has applications that must be completed by the interested employee.  She would then review the application to determine if it meets that stipulation.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Employee Tuition Assistance as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items


A.
FY03 Estimated Actuals/FY04 Operating Budget.
Retha Coburn presented the operating budget for fiscal year 2004.  In addition to this report the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) requested a report of estimated actuals for fiscal year 2003 which is also presented to the Board.  Retha Coburn reviewed the budget process for the Board’s information.  She stated that in September a budget is due to CHE.  In September 2002 the Board of Regents approved the budget for 2004 which was then forwarded to the CHE.  CHE approved our proposed 2004 budget and forwarded it on to the legislature for review and approval.  This process established a $9.5 million expenditure level for fiscal year 2004.  The report that is presented to the Board today is an adjusted budget that is a result of further budget fine-tuning within each line item while maintaining the total expenditure level of $9.5 million.  Retha Coburn stated that this fiscal year 2004 budget also takes into consideration fiscal year 2003 estimated actuals.  She stated that she feels that NMSVH has put into place some excellent processes that have helped us establish our budget as realistic figures.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings has been instrumental in the budget development process because she believes and communicates that the approved budget is a document that we should live by throughout the year.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings has allowed the leadership team to come together as a group to share and research information regarding each line item within the budget.  This sharing of experience and ideas has helped us to develop a workable budget that will allow us to continue to offer exemplary programs to our students throughout the state while protecting our assets.  Retha Coburn stated that Veronica Gallegos develops detailed spreadsheets that allow accurate figures for salaries within each department.  The budget that is presented to the Board at this meeting is the result of teamwork and is an accurate reflection of our operating expenses.  Retha Coburn explained that the report format may not be easy to read but is the format that is required by CHE.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the FY03 Estimated Actuals/FY04 Operating Budget for the benefit of the Board.   Retha Coburn requested the Board’s approval of the revised expenditure level figures as contained in the presented FY04 Operating Budget report.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that the training line item under the Superintendent’s budget reflects a large increase from $8,000 to $60,000.  This is due to the funding that has been set aside for training of our Teacher’s Assistants (TA) to meet the mandates of the No Child Left Behind Act.  Since we have determined that the TA training mandates apply only to Title 1 schools we have some extra funds available in the Superintendent’s training line item that will assist with the cost of the adjusted pay scales as approved by the Board under agenda item XI.C.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY03 Estimated Actuals/FY04 Operating Budget as presented.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business) 
B.
Superintendent’s Presentation of Employee Contract Renewals, Non-Renewals, and New Hires.

Superintendent Jennings stated that under a recent change to NM State Legislation authority to renew contracts, deny renewal of contracts, and hire and terminate certified and non-certified employees rests with the Superintendent.  As a courtesy to the Board of Regents Superintendent Jennings presented a list of nine (9) month certified and non-certified contracts that she has approved for renewal for the 2003-2004 school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is renewing all nine (9) month certified and non-certified contracts with the following exceptions:  Linda Jo Burke, Debra Harrington, Sandra Redrose, and Linda Leder.   Superintendent Jennings stated that the non-renewals are based on performance and non-completion of Braille requirements.  Veronica Gallegos advised the Board that the following new hires are anticipated: Penny Hicks as Physical Therapist for the Early Childhood Programs, Brian Unthank as Outreach Itinerant Teacher, and Connie Fuller as Early Childhood Instructor for the main campus.  

C.
Pay for Performance Recommendation.  
Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to remove the pay for performance/merit pay system at NMSVH until other educational settings outside of our school implement a similar system and sufficient time elapses to reveal drawbacks and strengths of the system.  At the present time there is a great deal of debate as to whether or not pay for performance or merit pay can work in a school setting.  There exists widespread criticism of pay for performance systems because they allegedly focus educational efforts on testing students rather than teaching them.  There are also unforeseen costs and complications that appear to arise with the use of pay for performance.   It seems that more teachers meet the required standards than often are expected to do so.  This may be the result of teachers “teaching to the test”.  Many teachers start questioning the decision and/or the procedures by which the decision was made, and the school could potentially end up with increased bills for legal fees and hearings.  In addition, the general consensus of staff on our campus is strongly opposed to a pay for performance system.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that we retain our salary pay schedules, and the specific administration of the Board adopted compensation plan with some modification.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that NMSVH provide a compensation increase to all staff annually at a percentage to be established and approved by the Board.  This compensation increase would be determined by what is recommended by the Commission on Higher Education as well as what our budget can accommodate.  Superintendent Jennings outlined her recommendations for revision and additions to the approved pay schedules as outlined in the Board support document.  Superintendent Jennings explained that Human Resources is currently compiling data and developing a report on a recent salary survey.  This will be a comprehensive survey and should be ready for presentation to the Board as part of the May agenda.  This survey may result in some salary range adjustments in the existing pay schedule as well as the revisions and additions that are presented at this meeting.  If approved, the revisions and additions to the pay schedule as well as any revisions resulting from the salary survey will be effective July 1, 2003.  Katherine Ingold asked if we still have staff that are outside of their pay range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have 15 employees that are at the top of their pay range.  As long as the range experiences increases through the annual compensation increase process, these employees will remain at the top of their range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have five employees who are outside of their pay range.  These five will not experience compensation increases until their pay ranges catch back up with them.  These delays in compensation increases range from 2 to 8 years.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there has been extensive discussion on whether employees who are outside of their pay range should receive a lump sum percentage of the compensation increase, and whether this lump sum percentage should be added to their base.  Superintendent Jennings stated that after a great deal of research and reflection on this issue she recommends that those employees who are outside of their pay range not be given a compensation increase until they come back inside their range.  She stated that employees who are outside of the pay range are already being compensated more than the competitive market is paying for the same position.  That fact in itself is a bonus.  She stated that she realizes that the majority of staff who are outside of their pay range do not look at it that way; however they are currently being compensated at a higher rate than the market in the state.  Brian Quintana asked how much more these employees are receiving than the competitive market pays.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the amounts vary among the five who are outside of their ranges.  In addition to their compensation these employees are also receiving an exceptional benefits package that is not offered by most employers in the state.  Vice President Baland stated that his concern is that our educators be compensated at a rate that is competitive in the region.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Iowa School for the Blind recently completed a study that clearly showed that NMSVH is competitive with its certified staff salary ranges.  The survey results that are currently being compiled by Veronica Gallegos will also let us know whether we are competitive in the region.  Superintendent Jennings stated that when we did the staff climate survey in December 2002 one of the questions asked was whether staff felt that we offered a competitive salary.  The majority of the staff who responded stated that they felt that NMSVH salaries/wages were competitive.  We have had staff that have met with Human Resources and indicated that they were considering employment elsewhere.  After a review of the pay ranges and benefits that are provided by NMSVH these employees have realized that they cannot find a compensation package in the State of New Mexico or the southwest region that can compare.  Vice President Baland asked if annual statements are provided to all employees that outline their net compensation (salary/wage plus benefits).  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have not provided these annual statements in the past but stated that we should provide them at least annually.  Vice President Baland stated that he receives a statement every year and he is always amazed at how much more money his employer is paying to have him work for them.  Total compensation is not just what the pay check states, but is also the benefits that are being paid by the employer.  Superintendent Jennings stated that another thing that speaks highly of our competitive compensation package is the fact that we have been able to recruit the majority of our Outreach Itinerant Teachers from outside of the state.  Many of these teachers have dual certifications and are very sought after.  For us to be able to attract them to move to New Mexico is an indicator that we are competitive in our salaries/wages and benefits.  Alicia McAninch asked if the salary survey that is currently being conducted is a national survey.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the salary survey was sent to approximately fifty schools across the nation.  Eleven responses have been received from schools for the blind and fifteen responses have been received from public schools.  Alicia McAninch asked if money was budgeted for the merit pay bonuses.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the budget did include funding for the merit pay bonuses.  Alicia McAninch stated that some departments under the state government have a pay scale that offers longevity increases.  Is it possible that our pay scales could also include longevity increases?  Veronica Gallegos stated past compensation tables included what was called “step increases” which was in essence longevity increases.  NMSVH has gone away from step increases and developed competitive pay ranges.  Superintendent Jennings stated that our certified pay scales do offer the opportunity for salary growth through increases in education.  Our non-certified pay scales offer growth through licensing and education.  So if you have an employee who is at the top of their range in their present level or range, they can break out of that level or range by increasing their knowledge base through education or licensing.   This type of structure encourages personal growth and discourages staff from becoming stagnant.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revisions to the NMSVH compensation plan as presented by Superintendent Jennings.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Jennings stated that if it is the wish of the Board she can have Human Resources look at the longevity compensation that is offered by other state agencies.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would like to stay with the compensation plan that we currently have and see how it does.  Dave Baland stated that it might be interesting to see if any other state agency offers longevity bonuses and how they accomplish it.  

D.
Professional Services Contract – Air Transportation Services.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend our current Air Transportation Services contract with the State of New Mexico, General Services Division, Aviation Services Bureau for the period July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004 at the rate of $400.00 per hour for the seven passenger plane and $550.00 per hour for the ten passenger plane.  Retha Coburn explained that for the past several years we have contracted with Gallup Flying Service to fulfill the transportation needs for our Gallup area students.  The transportation route consisted of transporting the Gallup area students (on the school bus) on Fridays to Albuquerque to meet Gallup Flying Service at the Albuquerque Sunport for further transportation to Gallup.  The return trip was in reverse.  The cost for this service last year was $47,101.47.  Because we are only expecting two students from the Gallup area next year, we are able to transport the two students with State of New Mexico, General Services Division, Aviation Services Bureau.  This will require an additional ½ hour of flying service and will only affect the travel schedule by 45 minutes.  It will also result in a savings to the school of $30,885.00.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to extend our current agreement for Air Transportation Services with the State of New Mexico, General Services Division, Aviation Services Bureau for the period July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004 at the rate of $400.00 per hour for the seven passenger plane and $550.00 per hour for the ten passenger plane.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business).


E.
Professional Services Contract – Campus Resource Officer.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Security & Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo, Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004 at a cost of $47,162.96.  Under this contract the City of Alamogordo, Department of Public Safety provides one full-time certified, experienced, uniformed Department of Public Safety Officer to be stationed at NMSVH each school day during the 2003-2004 school year.  Costs for this service includes the regular salary of the School Resource Officer (SRO), overtime salary, benefits, equipment use (telephone and pager), fuel, and the maintenance and insurance of the vehicle that is provided to the SRO.  As stated in the original agreement, NMSVH will reimburse 70% of the City of Alamogordo’s annual budgeted figures for the uniformed officer for the contracted year of service.  The percentage reimbursed to the City will increase the following year by 5% and will remain at the maximum of 75% thereafter.  The City’s budgeted contract amount for this contract period is $67,375.67.  NMSVH will reimburse the City of Alamogordo 70% of this contract amount for a total of $47,162.96.  Reimbursement will be payable in four equal quarterly installments of $11,790.74 beginning September 2003.  Due to the specialized nature of services provided by the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Services, this contract is issued as a sole source procurement as allowed under the New Mexico Procurement Codes, article 13-1-126.  As a sole source procurement this contract may be awarded without competitive sealed bids or proposals regardless of the estimated cost.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there was some thought that we could provide our own full time employee to provide the services that are provided by the SRO, at a lower cost.  We have since realized that having a Department of Public Safety Officer on campus as the SRO is a great benefit to the school and the students.  The SRO has proven to be an objective third party at NMSVH when dealing with abuse and neglect and other student related issues.  The SRO has a very good relationship with the District Attorney’s office in Alamogordo and is very familiar with all procedures relating to student incidents including abuse and neglect.  His services have proven to be invaluable, not only with the District Attorney’s office but also with the NM Children, Youth and Families Department (CYFD).  The SRO is also effective in the role of mentor to our students, drug awareness, and overall campus security.  The staff, students, and parents feel safe having their children as residential students on a campus that retains the services of a uniformed Public Safety Officer.  Vice President Baland asked if we have situations arise on the campus that require the services of the SRO?  Superintendent Jennings stated that occasionally we have situations that arise that require the SRO’s services.  However, his presence on the campus keeps these situations to a minimum.  When situations do arise the Board of Regents are informed as quickly as possible.  Vice President Baland asked if private security could provide the same services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are looking into retaining the services of private security on campus but they would be supplemental to the SRO, not replacement for the SRO.  The SRO works closely with the Department of Public Safety, the District Attorney’s Office and CYFD.  In fact CYFD utilizes our SRO as investigating officer whenever there are reports filed with their agency that involve NMSVH.  This would not be possible with private security.  If we retain the services of private security it would be to cover the campus after the SRO departs at 10:00 p.m.  Their direct involvement with the student’s would be minimal.  The SRO is heavily involved with the students.  Katherine Ingold stated that our students have great trust in our current SRO.  She stated that the students know that they can go to the SRO if they need someone to talk to.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Security & Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo, Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004 at a cost of $47,162.96.

F.
Natatorium Roof Project Bid Recommendation.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the natatorium renovation (roof repair) project to Intercubes of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $25,147.55 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in the total).  Of the four contractors that submitted a bid in response to the Invitation to Bid prepared by The Design Group, only three met the required criteria.  One bidder was considered non-responsive for not meeting the required specifications outlined in the bid documents and not being certified by the manufacturer of the topcoat specified.  Mr. Greg Hartman, The Design Group, stated that the apparent responsive low bidder, Intercubes of El Paso, wrote him a letter confirming that they could provide the proper GAF manufacturer’s warranty and that their bid was miscalculated which is why it was presented at almost $20,000 lower than the next lowest bid.  Intercubes of El Paso has stated that their original bid of $25,147.55 would be honored.  Mr. Hartman stated that he has called GAF to confirm that Intercubes of El Paso is certified by them and that installation of their product by Intercubes of El Paso would protect the manufacturer’s warrant.  As of the date of this meeting Mr. Hartman indicated that he has not been able to verify, with GAF, that Intercubes of El Paso is a certified installer of their product.  Mr. Hartman recommended that the award of the natatorium renovation, roof repair, be tabled until he can verify that Intercubes of El Paso is certified by GAF.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the Board could make a motion to award the project to Intercubes of El Paso contingent on successful verification of their GAF certification, and if certification cannot be verified we would go with the next lowest bidder, Allen Roofing.  That way, once Mr. Hartman verifies certification, we can move forward with the project without having to bring it back to the Board at a later date?  The Board was in agreement with Superintendent Jennings’s recommendation.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to award the Natatorium Renovation (roof repair) project to Intercubes of El Paso, at a total cost of $25,147.55, contingent on successful verification of Intercubes of El Paso’s GAF certification.  If it determined that Intercubes of El Paso is not GAF certified the Board moved to award the Natatorium Renovation (roof repair) project to the next lowest bidder, Allen Roofing Co. Inc, Roswell, NM at a cost of $44,917.00. (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business).
G. University Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Jennings stated that this item has been placed on the agenda because there are some concerns regarding the University Personnel Preparation Program being provided by Texas Tech University.  A telephone conference with Texas Tech University was held recently where some of these concerns were addressed.  We currently have a 5 year contract with Texas Tech University to provide distance education courses designed to certify Teachers of Students with Visually Impairments (TVI) and Orientation & Mobility (O&M).  The contract was written in a way that will allow NMSVH to cancel the contract at any time as long as we provide Texas Tech University with at least 30 days notice.  Some of the concerns are lack of communication, and lack of support of the service delivery model.  Texas Tech University proposed the service delivery model but comments that they have been making in public do not support the service delivery model or the efforts of NMSVH.  During the telephone conference with Texas Tech University our concerns were voiced and received by Texas Tech.  In an effort to improve the services that are being provided we have agreed to conduct monthly meetings, involving Texas Tech University, where we can keep each other current on the program and resolve any issues that may arise before they become a problem.  Our ultimate goal is to locate an in-state university that would be willing to take over the Personnel Preparation Program.  Efforts continue towards that goal.  Correspondence has been sent to the University of New Mexico to see if they would be interested in providing the program and we are waiting for their response.  We also intend to speak with New Mexico State University in Las Cruces to see if they may be interested.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is not making a recommendation regarding the contract at this time.  We will continue to utilize Texas Tech University for the Personnel Preparation Program and continue in our efforts to locate an in-state university to take over the program. 
H. 2003-2004 School Year Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2003-2004 school year calendar that was developed by Veronica Gallegos with assistance from other members of the NMSVH staff, including Dr. Wood, Sandra Montoya, Jennifer McClarin, and Dr. Morrissey.  The first calendar that was submitted by this committee only reflected 2 weekends on campus.  Superintendent Jennings was not supportive of only 2 weekends on campus.  She stated that she has strong feelings about having the students travel home the weekend before a short week, have the students return to the campus on a Tuesday evening, and then putting the students back on a bus on Friday.  This is inconvenient to the parents and is hard on the students.  Because of this we have developed a calendar that reflects 4 weekends on campus.  Before this decision was made Brian Quintana was consulted so that a student perspective could be obtained.  Brian Quintana agreed that student’s should not travel the weekend before and the weekend after a short week.  Brian Quintana communicated that when he was a student he appreciated the weekends on campus which allowed socialization opportunities that were not otherwise available during the school week.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she realizes that weekends on campus are harder on staff but there are situations that warrant the proposed weekends on campus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the proposed school year calendar follows the Alamogordo Public Schools calendar as closely as possible due to our inclusion program.  Veronica Gallegos pointed out that the proposed 2002-2004 school year calendar reflects 176 teaching days and 4 in-service days.  Previously our calendars contained 180 teaching days and 4 in-service days for a total of 184 days.  We dropped the total days down this year to 180 to comply with NM State statutes which specify that teaching is not based on the number of days but based on the number of hours.  The proposed calendar meets the states required number of teaching hours.  Katherine Ingold stated that on September 2, 2003 and April 12, 2004 our students have travel days and will miss public school.  How do we make up for these missed public school days?  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are very few missed public school days.  When this does happen the student’s are responsible for obtaining any makeup work from their public school teachers.  The public school has not had a problem with these missed days in the past.  Linda Lyle stated that the ECP site follows Albuquerque Public School scheduling.  For the first time this year the ECP schedule will not align with the main campus schedule.  The ECP will begin school a week early.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Vice President Baland, the Board moved to accept the 2003-2004 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business, and Alicia McAninch who departed the meeting at 2:10 p.m. due to other business)

I. 2003-2004 Proposed Board Meeting Schedule.
Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2003-2004 Board of Regents Meeting Schedule.  This schedule is based on a six-week meeting cycle in most instances.  There are a few meetings that are scheduled either five weeks apart or seven weeks apart due to holidays or obligated training dates.  This calendar also reflects two meetings at the ECP site in Albuquerque.   We have also moved away from the traditional major focus topics and developed some creative topics.
UPON A MOTION by Vice President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the 2003-2004 Board Meeting Schedule as presented.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business, and Alicia McAninch who departed the meeting at 2:10 p.m. due to other business)

J. Garrett Dormitory Hot Water Boiler and Storage Tank.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the project of furnishing and installing a domestic hot water boiler and storage tank into Garrett Dormitory to Lane Plumbing Company of Alamogordo at a total cost of $17,150.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in total).  On Wednesday, April 16, 2003 three sealed bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid prepared by NMSVH for the hot water boiler and storage tank at Garrett Dormitory.  Staff present for the bid opening were Jerry Gilliland, Justin Burks, Helen MacNeil, and Margie Macias.  Guests present were Perry Hisaw of Lane Plumbing, Shannon Wright of General Hydronics, and Stanton Cady of Ponderosa Plumbing.  The contents of each bid packet were examined and reviewed.  All three bids met the criteria as indicated on the bid forms and specifications.  Of the three bids received Lane Plumbing Company of Alamogordo came in as low bidder with a bid price of $17,150.00.  Retha Coburn explained that the boiler and storage tank that serves Garrett Dormitory are beyond repair.  The storage tank is deteriorated to the point that the glass liner is broken and has begun to rust.  The boiler was installed in 1986 and is very outdated and in need of replacement.  Vice President Baland asked if the costs for this replacement are included in the current budget.  Retha Coburn stated that there are capital outlay funds available for this project in the current budget.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award the project of furnishing and installing a domestic hot water boiler and storage tank into Garrett Dormitory to Lane Plumbing Company of Alamogordo at a total cost of $17,150.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in total).  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business, and Alicia McAninch who departed the meeting at 2:10 p.m. due to other business)
K. NMSVH Foundation.

Katherine Ingold briefed the Board on the NMSVH Foundation.  She informed the current Board that as members of the NMSVH Board of Regents they are also members of a non-profit foundation, the NMSVH Foundation.  Katherine Ingold briefed the Board on the function of the NMSVH Foundation and expressed her concerns about the way that the NMSVH Foundation conducts business, specifically amendments to the bylaws, financial management, and disbursement of Foundation funds.  She stated that she feels that in the past the Board of Regents has neglected its duties as members of the NMSVH Foundation.  She stated that what the Foundation needs is a strong leader and she does not feel that it should be a member of the Board of Regents.  She also recommends that the NMSVH Foundation not disburse funds unless it is done correctly and is supported by adequate documentation.  She stated that if these measures cannot be taken she recommends that steps be taken to dissolve the NMSVH Foundation.  She offers these opinions for consideration by the Board of Regents.  She stated that she would like the school to make copies of the NMSVH Foundation Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws for each member of the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Foundation has consisted of the same individuals for many years.  These people, in her opinion have had the best intentions when conducting Foundation business.  She feels that the lack of growth is due to burn out.  She stated that she would hate to see the Foundation dissolved but she knows that the Foundation can do a better job of fundraising, investing, and disbursing funds.  Katherine Ingold stated that if the Foundation dissolves, the Articles of Incorporation specifically states that the funds held by the Foundation can be given to the school or given to tax exempt organizations.  She stated that the Articles of Incorporation forbids the distribution of funds to individuals.  Vice President Baland asked who has check signing authority for the Foundation.  Katherine Ingold stated that as far as she can see the only person that has been signing the checks is the person who audits the account and is hired by the Foundation.  Vice President Baland stated that he feels that is the first thing that needs to be changed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Foundation is planning to hold a meeting in conjunction with the May Board of Regents meeting and perhaps the Board could address their concerns at that time.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she intends to get in touch with Donna Stryker to see if she is interested in remaining a member of the Foundation.  Vice President Baland stated that he does not see a purpose in dissolving the Foundation if someone can be identified to provide the leadership that it needs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Foundation has supported a lot of very worthwhile things such as Space Camp, the Close Up Program in Washington D.C., and other smaller programs.  Katherine Ingold stated that she agrees that the Foundation has provided a degree of support, but if the Foundation is handled well it should be able to provide support for a lot of programs.  She stated that she feels that the Foundation was established to provide support for programs at NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will see if she can identify parents or members of the community who are interested in serving on the Foundation and stress the importance of its function.
Retha Coburn recommended that we recruit representation from the Albuquerque area as well.
L. Centennial Celebration Update.

Alicia McAninch provided the Board with an update on the work of the Centennial Celebration Committee and outlined the events that have been held as part of the celebration and events that are scheduled during the celebration finale week, May 5th through 10th.  One significant accomplishment was the development of a centennial celebration book titled “Weavers of a Tapestry of Time: 1903-2003, 100 Years at the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped”.  This book was authored by Mrs. Barbara McDonald and edited by the editing sub-committee.  As requested by the previous Board of Regents the book was reviewed by Superintendent Jennings and Katherine Ingold before publication.  This is a hard bound book that celebrates the history of NMSVH, and will be available for purchase on return from the publisher.  The New Mexico Historical Society has asked Mrs. Barbara McDonald to do a presentation on the book during their recent state convention.  The book was very well received.  Alicia McAninch asked that the Board of Regents consider adopting a resolution that recognizes Patti Harmon as “Poet Laureate” of the Centennial of the New Mexico School f/t Visually Handicapped in recognition of the passion that she has brought to her work at NMSVH for the past 30 years.  Alicia McAninch read the resolution to the Board.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to adopt the resolution recognizing Patti Harmon as “Poet Laureate” of the Centennial of the New Mexico School f/t Visually Handicapped.  (carried unanimously with the exception of Brian Quintana who departed the meeting at 12:05 p.m. due to other business).
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  

D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was limited discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:50 p.m., Thursday, April 17, 2003
(Approved May 22, 2003)


(Approved May 22, 2003)
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